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25 February 2005
To:

Larry Kenney, College of Education 
Jim Larson, School Psychology Program (College of Letters and Sciences) 

Barb Penington, Communication Program (College of Arts and Communication) 
Don Zahn, College of Business and Economics

From:
John Stone, School of Graduate Studies 

Re:  

Graduate Assistantship Distributions for 2005-2006
c.  

Richard Telfer, Provost
Jeff Barnett, Dean, College of Education 

Chris Clements, Dean, College of Business and Economics

John Heyer, Dean, College of Arts and Communication

Howard Ross, Dean, College of Letters and Sciences

Lee Jones, Dean, School of Graduate Studies  


Randy Marnocha, Guru, Budget, Planning and Analysis

Graduate Program Coordinators 

The School of Graduate Studies will oversee the distribution of two sets of graduate assistantships for the 2005-2006 academic year.  The first set are those typically allocated this time of year that are funded by General Purpose Revenue (GPR) (provided by the University).  The second set, consisting of 20 half-time assistantships, are funded by Program Revenue (PR) provided by the School of Graduate Studies and Continuing Education.  The balance of this stirring missive outlines allocation procedures and timelines for the distribution.  
General Purpose Revenue Assistantships 

Based on the time-honored Graduate Student Enrollment Formula, and using the enrollment data from spring and fall 2004 terms, the colleges are hereby allocated the following number of assistantships and dollar amounts (each full-time assistantship is estimated to be worth approximately $9,694).  Each assistantship constitutes .5 FTE. 

	College
	Full-time Assistantships

 (.5 FTE)              
	Dollar Amount

	Business and Economics

     
	6.00
	$58,164

	Education

        
	1.50*
	$14,541

	Letters and Sciences

          
	1.25
	$12,118


*  This figure reflects a reduction of 1.25 FTE converted by the College of Education in previous academic years to staff other positions.  

Note, students have until 15 March to apply for graduate assistantships.  Shortly after that date, we’ll forward to you:  1) summary sheets of all eligible applicants in your college or program; 2) copies of applications from all applicants who are currently eligible; and 3) copies of the Graduate Assistant Assignment forms for 2005-2006.  (Note:  Lee Jones, Dean of the School of Graduate Studies, stipulates that no graduate assistant be assigned to work with more than two (2) faculty members during any academic term.)    

If you’re an Associate Dean, please share all of the above with your program coordinators such that the applications and a completed assignment form for each recommended recipient will be returned to the Graduate Office by Friday, 1 April 2005.  This quick turnaround from distribution to assignment is necessary because of time needed to contract the second set-of graduate assistantships.  
Program Revenue Assistantships 
Upon receiving the graduate assistantship assignment forms for the GPR-funded assistantships, twenty (20) additional 10/hour week assistantships will be offered to the remaining top 15  individuals on a rank-ordered list of new applicants  (for fall term 2005), and the remaining top five (5) applicants on a rank-ordered list of returning students.  
These rank ordered lists will be created by 1 April using criteria established by an ad hoc group of graduate faculty assembled to function as the Graduate Assistantship and Fellowship Distribution Committee.*  The criteria will include information related to academic performance (as an undergraduate student and, when applicable, a graduate student), self-identified skill-sets on the graduate assistantship application form; and involvement in other potential indicators of academic success (e.g., undergraduate honor’s programs).
These assistantship will be awarded directly to the academic deans of each college, allowing the deans discretion on how these graduate assistantships will be distributed and used within each college.  The deans will be notified, shortly after 1 April, how many of these half-time assistantships will be awarded to their college, and which applicants they’ve been awarded to.   Departments or individuals receiving a graduate assistantship assignment will be required to complete a Graduate Assistantship Assignment form for 2005-2006, with the proviso mentioned above.  
Note that all of the preceding graduate assistantships will be awarded in addition to four (4) Graduate Dean Fellowships also being awarded effective fall 2005.   The application deadline for the Fellowships is today (25 February), with the Fellowships being awarded with criteria that were, again, established by the Graduate Assistantship and Fellowship Distribution Committee.
Please call me in the School of Graduate Studies at 1006 if I can be of assistance, and please find the attached Guidelines for the 2005-2006 Graduate Assistantships.  
* Members of the Graduate Assistantship and Fellowship Distribution Committee include: Dr. Scott Bradley, Communicative Disorders Department; Dr. James Larson, Psychology Department; Dr. Barbara Penington, Communication Department; Dr. Bambi Statz, Information Technology and Business Education Department; Dr. Don Zahn, Associate Dean of the College of Business and Economics and Program Coordinator for the MBA Program; and Dr. John Zbikowski, Curriculum and Instruction Department.
Guidelines for 2005-2006 Graduate Assistantships

1. Graduate Assistants must be enrolled in a graduate degree program at UW-Whitewater in good standing status, and registered for at least nine, but no more than 12, graduate credits each semester. Graduate assistants enrolled in graduate programs with educational licensure requirements must be registered for at least nine (9) total credits, but may be registered for as few as six (6) graduate-level credits, provided the non-graduate level credits are for licensure purposes.  These same students may register for as many as fifteen (15) credits, provided they are registered for no more than twelve (12) graduate-level credits and the non-graduate-level credits are for licensure purposes.

2. Upon receipt and approval of your recommended recipients and corresponding assignments, the School of Graduate Studies will issue contract letters to the selectees.  Each will be contingent upon the student meeting the eligibility requirements in item #1.

3. Academic status will be checked at the end of summer session 2005 and periodically throughout the academic semesters to make sure students meet the requirements in item #1.  Contracts will be rescinded accordingly.

4. The 2005-2006 academic year begins 21 August 2005 and ends 20 May 2006.  The fall term 2005 contract period ends 4 January 2006, and the spring term 2005 contract begins 5 January 2006.  

5. The amount to be paid full-time, 20 hours/week (.5 FTE) assistants in 2005-2006 is estimated to be approximately, $9,694.  A full-time assistantship during fall term 2005 or spring term 2006 will pay approximately $4,847.  The figure is subject to change pending funding approval by the state legislature.       

6. All of those applicants who are not selected by 1 May 2005, plus any others who missed the 15 March deadline but subsequently submitted an application by 1 May April, will collectively form a second pool.  Colleges with vacancies remaining after 1 May may select from this second pool (files will be available in the Graduate Office on a “first-come, first-serve” basis).  If there are no qualified applicants in the secondary pool, colleges may extend their search to other colleges and programs.  In the interest of making full use of this valuable resource, colleges with positions vacant after 1 July 2005 will have the position returned to the Graduate School for reassignment elsewhere.

7. Each recommended recipient must be paired with a specific faculty member or members and assigned meaningful responsibilities which both complement the student’s academic program and support the professional activities (e.g., teaching and research) of the faculty member(s).  Assigned responsibilities must be beyond those normally performed by student hourly help.  

8. You are encouraged to make as many full-time (.5 FTE) assignments for the academic year as possible from your allocations.  Assistants who receive at least two-thirds of a full award for the academic year or a semester qualify for fringe benefits (such as health, dental, and life insurance).  (Assign a full-time assistant to work with multiple faculty members, rather than divide up assistantships.)  No position may be assigned for less than .25 FTE (i.e., 10 hours week).  If term  only assignments are made, the total FTE assigned for spring may not exceed that for fall assignments.  

9. Non-resident assistants who receive at least two-thirds (i.e., 13.4 hours/week) of a full award for the academic year or a semester qualify for fringe benefits (such as health, dental, and life insurance) and a remission of non-resident portion of their tuition costs for the corresponding time period.  Moreover, those who receive the non-resident fee remissions for the second semester may also have the out-of-state portion of their tuition waived for the following summer session.  The figure is subject to change pending funding approval by the state legislature.  
